

**P**rogram of **A**ll-inclusive **C**are for the **E**lderly

**ENROLLMENT**

**AGREEMENT**

*Revised: September 15, 2023*

IL #168 Rev 9/15/2023

H3321\_MKT23.4 App 10/04/2023



**Enrollment Agreement**

**Table of Contents**

Page #

1. Welcome to PACE CNY 1

2. Special Features of PACE CNY 1-3

A. Interdisciplinary Care Team 2

B. Authorization of Care 2

C. Location of Service Delivery 2-3

D. Physicians and Providers 3

E. Flexibility of Care 3

F. Services are provided exclusively through PACE CNY 3

3. Advantages of Enrolling in PACE CNY 3-4

4. Philosophy of Medical Management 4-5

A. Primary Care 4

B. Your Involvement in Health Care Decisions 4

C. Use of Specialists 4

D. Medications 4-5

5. Benefits and Coverage/Coordination of Other Medical Services 5-9

A. Day Health Center 5

B. Outpatient Health Services 5-6

C. Hospital Inpatient Services 6

D. Home Health 6

E. Consumer Directed Personal Assistance Services (CDPAS) 7

F. Health Related Services 7

G. Nursing Home 7-8

H. Participant Ombudsman 8

I. Palliative and End of Life Care 8-9

6. About the PACE CNY Center 9-10

A. Attendance 9

B. Our Center will be closed 9

C. Bad Weather 9-10

D. Food in the Day Center 10

7. Emergency and Urgently Needed Out-of-Network Services 10-12

A. Emergency Services 10-11

B. Urgently Needed Services 11-12

8. Services Received Outside the PACE CNY Service Area 12

9. Exclusions and Limitations 12

10. Eligibility 12-13

11. Enrollment and Effective Dates of Coverage 13-15

A. Intake 13-14

B. Assessment 14

C. Enrollment 14-15

12. Termination of Benefits or Disenrollment 15-17

Voluntary Disenrollment 16

Involuntary Disenrollment 16-17

13. Renewal Provisions 17

14. Monthly Payments 17-19

15. Member Grievance and Appeals Procedures 19-23

I. Grievance Process 19-21

A. To Make a Formal Grievance 19-20

B. Documenting Your Grievance 20

C. Responding to and Resolving your Grievance

in a Timely Manner 20

D. Submitting Concerns to NYS Department of Health 20-21

II. Appeals Process 21-23

A. Internal (PACE CNY) Appeal Process 21-22

- How to File an Appeal 21-22

B. Discussing your wish to Appeal 21-22

- Documenting an Appeal 22

- Expedited Appeal Process 22

- Responding to an Appeal 22

C. External Appeal Options – State and Federal 22-23

16. Participant Bill of Rights and Responsibilities 23-26

17. Electronic Notice Option 27

18. Definitions 27-29

19. Enrollment Agreement – Signature Document 30-31

**1. Welcome to PACE CNY**

Loretto is pleased to introduce you to our program, PACE CNY. PACE CNY is a separate

Not-for-profit corporation of Loretto, which, since 1926 has provided long term care services to the disabled and chronically ill in Onondaga County*.*  We welcome you as a potential participant in the plan and urge you to review this booklet carefully. Feel free to ask questions about any of the sections. We’ll be happy to answer them for you.

**Please keep this booklet.** If you decide to enroll in PACE CNY it becomes your Enrollment Agreement.

The purpose of PACE CNY is to help you remain as independent as possible. Enrollment is voluntary. The program provides and coordinates a complete range of health and health-related services, all designed to keep you living in the community and preferably in your own home, as long as is feasible. PACE CNY provides a comprehensive benefit package, which includes all of the services traditionally provided by Medicare and Medicaid, and may include additional benefits. We are dedicated to providing a personalized approach to your care so that you, your family, and our health care staff can know each other well and work efficiently on your behalf.

PACE CNY provides access to services 24 hours a day, seven days a week, and 365 days a year. In order to care for the multiple chronic health problems of our participants, PACE CNY health care professionals monitor changes in your health status, provide appropriate care and encourage self-help. Physician, nursing, nutrition services, adult day care, physical therapy, occupational therapy, social work, in-home personal care and emergency services are covered and coordinated, along with such medical specialty services as audiology, dentistry, optometry, podiatry, psychiatry and speech therapy. In addition, PACE CNY covers hospital and nursing home care through contracted facilities. PACE CNY may help modify the home environment to increase safety and convenience. We will work with family, friends and neighbors to keep you living at home or in a community residence as an alternative to nursing home placement.

Some of the terms used in this document may not be familiar to you. Please refer to the “Definitions” Section 17 for explanations of the terms used or ask for additional help. If you need assistance with understanding the information in this handbook, please contact PACE CNY at (315) 452-5800.

**2. Special Features of PACE CNY**

PACE CNY, a Program of All-inclusive Care for the Elderly, is a special program authorized by New York State and the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) designed to provide an alternative to those elders who prefer not to move into a nursing home, but whose medical problems make it impossible for them to stay at home without the help from doctors, nurses, social workers, and other caregivers.

If you decide to join PACE CNY, you will be enrolling in a managed long-term care plan. Managed Care is a way to provide you with all the health and long term care services you need from one responsible program, such as PACE CNY. Our program will coordinate all your health and long term care needs through its doctors, nurses, personal care attendants, therapists and other members of the PACE CNY interdisciplinary team. We will provide you with a list of all providers in the PACE CNY network. When selecting PACE CNY, you agree to only receive services from the providers on that list.

By managing all your health and long term care services through an interdisciplinary team, problems are identified, preventive care promoted and hopefully emergency room or hospital stays avoided.

PACE CNY strives to keep seniors as active as possible and living at home as long as is feasible.

Special features of the program include:

A. **Interdisciplinary Care Team (IDT)** - In order to decide what services are most important to help you remain at home, a team of health care professionals, called the PACE CNY interdisciplinary care team, meets with you and, as appropriate, your caregiver, to assesses your medical, physical, social and emotionalneeds, discusses what is important to you, and develops an evolving care plan tailored to your individual concerns. The care team includes a primary care provider (physician or nurse practitioner), day center manager, registered nurses, social workers, dietitian, physical, occupational, and recreational therapists, home care coordinator, personal care attendants, and drivers. Each member of the care team shares their insights with each other regarding your care needs and jointly collaborates to develop your care plan. This interdisciplinary approach results in a very comprehensive, written plan of care to meet your needs.

The participant and caregiver are an integral part of the care planning process and the treatment plan will be developed, reviewed and reevaluated with input from you and/or your caregiver.

1. **Authorization of Care -** To ensure you are receiving the most appropriate care, your team must review and jointly approve any change in your care plan, whether adding, changing, or discontinuing a service (except in certain emergencies - see Section 7). Your team will authorize a service only when the IDT determines it meets a participant’s medical, physical, emotional or social need. The team will reassess your health care needs at least every six months, more frequently if needed, and upon request.
2. **Location of Service Delivery** - You will receive most of your health care services in one of our PACE centers. **The PACE Center is a multi-purpose center that provides you with health care, nutritious meals, activities, and opportunities to socialize and make new friends.**

We will work with you and your family to determine your schedule to our day center based on your individual care needs. Our drivers will provide transportation to the center, if you need it. Site selection is determined geographically.

Our centers are:

**Sally Coyne Center Catherine McAuliffe Center**

***100 Malta Lane 115 Creek Circle***

***North Syracuse NY 13212 East Syracuse, NY 13057***

Services may also be provided in your own home, in a hospital or in a nursing home. Your PACE CNY primary care provider will be an active member of the health care team and will manage your specialty and hospital care. We have contracts with specialists (such as cardiologists, urologists, and orthopedists), with a pharmacy, laboratory and diagnostic testing services (X-rays, etc.), and with hospitals and nursing homes. Services may be provided at their respective locations. Our drivers may also provide transportation to the hospital and other appointments the interdisciplinary team arranges for you.

Through our staff and facilities we offer access to care and maintain written care plans to meet the needs of each PACE CNY participant across all care settings.

D. **Primary Care Providers** - Your PACE CNY primary care provider and other contracted providers responsible for your care will be members of the PACE CNY interdisciplinary team. Therefore, all of your providers, as members of our team, will know exactly what services you are receiving and what care is planned for you.

E. **Flexibility of Care** – Unlike traditional Medicare and Medicaid, PACE CNY has the flexibility to provide care according to your needs and can access the services that are required to meet those needs. The interdisciplinary team will determine with you the appropriate care that will help maintain your optimal health and ability to stay at home. In-home services will also be evaluated and provided by the team according to your needs.

F. **Services are provided exclusively through PACE CNY.** Once you have enrolled in PACE CNY, you agree to receive all Medicare and Medicaid benefits and Covered Services exclusively through PACE CNY. Enrolling in PACE CNY results in disenrollment from any other Medicare or Medicaid prepayment plan or optional benefit. You will have access to all the appropriate care you need through the provision of care directly by the PACE CNY team or by arrangements PACE CNY has made with a variety of providers. Because PACE CNY provides a broad service package and pays for Covered Services, we seek efficient and effective delivery of health services. All services (other than emergency services) including primary care and specialist physician services must be furnished by or authorized by PACE CNY. Therefore, there will be no reimbursement from PACE CNY or from Medicare and Medicaid for services not approved in advance by PACE CNY, except in certain emergency situations as described in Section 7. Participants may be fully and personally liable for the costs of unauthorized or out-of-PACE CNY program agreement services.

**3. Advantages of Enrolling in PACE CNY**

This plan was designed and developed specifically to promote independence among frail elders by offering comprehensive, coordinated services through a single organization. Our unique organizational and financing arrangements allow us to provide flexible benefits. Other advantages of participating in the plan include:

A. Loretto’s lengthy history of serving the community and the elderly.

B. Dedicated qualified health professionals that get to know you personally.

C. Complete long-term care coverage.

D. One provider to oversee your care whether at home, in a hospital or in a Nursing Home.

E. Support for family and caregivers in their efforts to keep you at home.

1. Comprehensive, individualized care plans based on your medical and supportive needs.

**4.** **Philosophy of Medical Management**

1. **Primary Care**

PACE CNY medical care concentrates on the unique challenges facing elders. As a PACE participant, you will receive all of your primary medical care from PACE CNY physicians and nurse practitioners or community based physicians who contract with PACE CNY to provide primary care services. These individuals have geriatric care experience and understand the special needs of the elderly. They are key members of the PACE Team and work closely with contracted specialists to provide comprehensive care.

In the event a community based primary care physician leaves the PACE Network, participants receiving primary care services from that physician will be notified by PACE CNY and will be assisted in selecting a new primary care physician from within the PACE network.

1. **Your Involvement in Health Care Decisions**

You and, if you wish, your family will be involved in making health care decisions. The PACE Primary Care Provider will help to educate you about your health conditions and explain treatment options.

PACE welcomes the continued involvement of family members if you provide proper authorization. We encourage your family to attend the bi- annual clinic reassessments. It is also beneficial for your family to attend outside specialist appointments with you. For times when your family cannot be present, we ask that you identify a family member to act as our primary contact person. Multiple contacts can lead to confusion.

1. **Use of Specialists**

PACE CNY contracts with specialists who will provide consultative services to assist our medical staff in managing your specialized health care needs. Specialist appointments must be authorized by the PACE Team and are scheduled by the PACE clinic staff. You will be provided a copy of the PACE CNY contracted provider listing prior to enrolling in our program.

1. **Medications**

As you age, the cumulative effects of multiple medications may be detrimental to your health and may result in falls, loss of appetite, weight loss, loss of balance, nausea, diarrhea, fatigue and possibly other symptoms. Our goal is to reduce the number of medications you are taking to those that are essential to your health and well-being. You may actually be able to live a longer and healthier life by reducing some unnecessary medications.

**5. Benefits and Coverage/Coordination of Other Medical Services**

There are many kinds of care provided by PACE CNY. Your PACE CNY interdisciplinary team knows about the kind of services available and will decide with you what is best to meet your needs and care preferences. PACE CNY provides a comprehensive benefit package, which includes all of the services traditionally provided by Medicare and Medicaid, and may include additional services. The majority of services are provided directly by PACE CNY staff. PACE CNY has contracted with a number of specialists and health care facilities for specialty care. A list of these providers and facilities will be provided to you prior to enrollment. PACE CNY guarantees access to services, but not to a specific provider.

**The following benefits (Sections A through G) are fully covered when authorized by the interdisciplinary team prior to delivery**: (See Section 9 for important exclusions and limitations. Advance approval is not required for Emergency Services as described in Section 7.)

1. **Day Health Center**

**Interdisciplinary assessment and treatment planning**

* Primary Medical Care, including primary care provider and nursing services
* Social Services
* Restorative Therapies, including physical and occupational services
* Personal care and supportive services
* Nutritional Counseling
* Recreational Therapy
* Meals

**B. Outpatient Health Services**

General medical and specialist care, including consultation, routine care, and periodic physical examinations (included but not limited to Anesthesiology, Cardiology, Dermatology, Gastroenterology, Gynecology, Internal Medicine, Nephrology, Neurology, Neurosurgery, Oncology, Ophthalmology, Oral surgery, Orthopedic surgery, Otorhinolaryngology, Pulmonary disease, Psychiatry, Radiology, Rheumatology, General Surgery, Thoracic and Vascular Surgery, Urology)

* Nursing care
* Medical social service (social work)
* Physical, Occupational, Speech, and Respiratory therapies
* Nutrition counseling, education, and support, including tube feedings, total parenteral nutrition, or peripheral parenteral nutrition
* Laboratory tests, x-rays and other diagnostic procedures
* Prescription and over the counter drugs as ordered by a network physician and obtained through a network pharmacy – **Note: if you have Medicare Part D plan,**

**PACE CNY now becomes your Prescription Drug Plan. And, after enrolling**

**in PACE CNY, if you choose to enroll in another Part D Plan, you will be**

**automatically disenrolled from PACE CNY.**

* Pharmacy consulting services
* Prostheses, orthotics, and durable medical equipment (per Medicare and Medicaid guidelines) and repairs and maintenance
* Podiatry, including routine foot care
* Vision care, including periodic examinations, treatment and corrective vision devices such as eyeglasses and lenses, and repairs and maintenance
* Mental health services
* Substance use disorder services
* Audiology, including evaluation, hearing aids, repairs and maintenance
* Recreational Therapy
* Dentistry, including dentures and repair and maintenance

**C. Hospital Inpatient Services**

Hospital Inpatient Services means diagnostic or treatment services provided in a hospital to a PACE CNY Participant admitted to that hospital. This includes:

* Semi-private room and board (private room only when authorized by the IDT)
* General medical and nursing services (private duty nursing only when authorized by the IDT)
* Medical, surgical/ intensive care/ coronary care unit services
* Laboratory tests, x-rays and other diagnostic procedures
* Drugs and biologicals
* Blood and blood derivatives
* Surgical care, including the use of anesthesia
* Use of oxygen
* Physical, speech-language pathology, occupational, and respiratory therapies
* Medical social services and discharge planning
* Ambulance
* Emergency Room Care and Treatment Room Services
* Mental Health and Substance Use Disorder Services

Inpatient hospital services do not include non-medical items primarily for your personal convenience (such as telephone, radio, or television rental) unless authorized by the IDT

**D. Home Health**

* Skilled Nursing services
* Physical, Occupational, Speech and Respiratory therapies
* Medical social service
* Personal Care Attendant/Home Health Aideservices
* Homemaker/chore services
* Home-delivered meals with special diets (if necessary)
* Physician Visits
* Personal Emergency Response Systems (Lifeline)

**E. Consumer Directed Personal Assistance Service (CDPAS)**

* CDPAS enables self-directing participants (or their designated representative) receiving home care services greater flexibility and freedom of choice in obtaining services. The scope of services that may be authorized through CDPAS include tasks provided by a Personal Care Aide, Home Health Aide, Licensed Practical Nurse or Registered Professional Nurse. This Service is subject to Federal and State regulations.

**F. Health Related Services**

* Transportation and Escort Services
* Translation services for medical appointments (if necessary)
* Assistance with financial management
* Social and Environmental Supports

##### G. Nursing Home

* Semi-private room and board (private room only when authorized by the IDT)
* Physician and skillednursing services (private duty nursing only when authorized by the IDT)
* Custodial (long term) care
* Personal care and assistance
* Drugs and biologicals
* Physical, occupational and recreational therapies and speech-language pathology, if necessary
* Medical social services
* Medical supplies and appliances

Under nursing home care, a semi-private room will be provided to you as well as other PACE CNY services, as determined appropriate by our interdisciplinary team. Not provided in the PACE CNY service plan are non-medical items for your personal convenience such as telephone charges and radio or television rental unless authorized by the PACE Team.

There may be times when the interdisciplinary team, in consultation with you and your family, will determine that short or long term placement in a nursing home facility is the most appropriate plan of care for your situation. If this occurs, it will be because your health and/or social situation is such that community living is not appropriate at that time. This placement will be carefully supervised by the PACE CNY team and your participation in the program will continue.

**Money Follows the Person (MFP)/Open Doors**

This section explains the services and supports that are available through *Money Follows the Person (MFP)/Open Doors*. *MFP/Open Doors* is a program that can help enrollees move from a nursing home back into their home or residence in the community. Enrollees may qualify for MFP if they:

* Have lived in a nursing home for three months or longer
* Have health needs that can be met through services in their community

*MFP/Open Doors* has people, called Transition Specialists and Peers, who can meet with enrollees in the nursing home and talk with them about moving back to the community. Transition Specialists and Peers are different from Care Managers and Discharge Planners. They can help enrollees by:

* Giving them information about services and supports in the community
* Finding services offered in the community to help enrollees be independent
* Visiting or calling enrollees after they move to make sure that they have what they need at home

For more information about *MFP/Open Doors,* or to set up a visit from a Transition Specialist or Peer, please call the New York Association on Independent Living at 1-844-545-7108, or email [mfp@health.ny.gov](mailto:mfp@health.ny.gov). You can also visit *MFP/Open Doors* on the web at [www.health.ny.gov/mfp](http://www.health.ny.gov/mfp) or [www.ilny.org](http://www.ilny.org).

**H. Participant Ombudsman**

The Participant Ombudsman is an independent organization that provides free ombudsman services to long term care recipients in the state of New York. These services include, but are not necessarily limited to:

* Providing pre-enrollment support, such as unbiased health plan choice counseling and general program-related information
* Compiling enrollee complaints and concerns about enrollment, access to services, and other related matters
* Helping Enrollees understand the fair hearing, grievance and appeal rights and processes withing the health plan and at the state level, and assisting them through the process if needed/requested, including making requests of plan and providers for records
* Informing plans and providers about community-based resources and supports that can be linked with covered plan benefits

In New York State, Long Term Care Ombudsman Program (LTCOP) is administratively housed with the state Office for the Aging, and provides advocacy services through a network of 15 regional programs. Those seeking LTCOP should call the Ombudsman Coordinator in Onondaga County 315-671-5109 or email [ralder@ariseinc.org](mailto:ralder@ariseinc.org) http://www.ariseinc.org/advocacy-accessibility/ombudsman-program

**I. Palliative and End of Life Care**

Palliative care is care provided to individuals who no longer wish to receive cure-oriented treatment for their illnesses. The PACE Team will work with you to provide pain control and other treatments to promote your comfort and peace of mind.

We also want to make sure, when the time comes, you get the best end-of-life care. The PACE CNY interdisciplinary team will work with you and your family so that we can meet your needs and honor your wishes. We may give this care in many places, such as your home, someone else’s home or in a nursing home. PACE CNY remains involved with your care for the remainder of your life. Benefits cannot be transferred from the enrollee to any other person or organization.

**PLEASE SEE SECTION 9 FOR EXCLUSIONS AND LIMITATIONS THAT APPLY TO EACH OF THE ABOVE SERVICES.**

***Important Notice***

PACE CNY recognizes the potential negative effects of restraint use and therefore works to eliminate all restraints. These items will only be provided when authorized by the IDT. All rails and bed handles present the possibility of serious injury up to and including death by strangulation or entrapment.

**6. About the PACE Center**

A. Attendance

Regular Day Center Attendance is not a requirement. You will work with the PACE Team to determine your attendance based on your individual medical and social needs. It is important that you attend the PACE Center on your scheduled day(s) each week. If you are not able to attend on your scheduled day, you need to contact us as soon as possible, so your driver and the rest of your care team will know.

Family members and friends will be invited to attend the center for selected special functions.

B. PACE CNY Centers will be closed for:

New Year’s Day

Martin Luther King Day

Good Friday

Memorial Day

July 4th – Independence Day

Labor Day

Thanksgiving Day

Christmas Day

During the days noted above, we ask that you notify us if you are going to be out of town or with family members. Holidays are a wonderful time to spend time with families and we encourage this. As always, services will be provided based on your needs.

C. Bad Weather

When weather conditions make it unsafe to bring participants into the PACE Center, you will be notified that the center will be closed. If the weather becomes bad while you are at the center, we may try to send participants home early. If we do close early, we will notify family or caregivers as needed.

In order for our drivers to get you to and from your home safely, it is important that your walks, stairs and driveways are kept clear of ice and snow. This is not the responsibility of PACE CNY. PACE staff can assist you in securing this type of service if needed.

D. Food in the Day Center

Meals and snacks served in the Day Center are tailored to meet your individual nutritional needs. In order to reduce the risk of food borne illness, please do not bring food into the Day Center or bring food home that has been served in the Day Center.

**7. Emergency and Urgently Needed *Out-of-Network* Services**

**A. Emergency Services**

**Definition of Emergency Services:** An Emergency Medical Condition is a medical condition manifesting itself by acute symptoms of sufficient severity (including severe pain) such that a prudent layperson, with an average knowledge of health and medicine, could reasonably expect the absence of immediate medical attention to result in:

* **Serious jeopardy to the health of the individual;**
* **Serious impairment to bodily functions; or**
* **Serious dysfunction of any bodily organ or part.**

You will know that your problem requires **Emergency Care** by asking yourself the following questions:

1. Do I need help on-the-spot because of an injury or sudden illness?
2. Does the time required to reach PACE CNY Staff mean I could risk permanent damage to my health? Could I die as a result?

You are not required to get Prior Authorization for treatment of Emergency Medical Conditions that you believe meet the above criteria. PACE CNY will cover Emergency Services.

In the event of an Emergency Medical Condition, go to **the closest emergency room**, or **call 911 for assistance**. Tell the hospital and/or ambulance company that you are a PACE CNY participant.

It is important to notify PACE CNY of an Emergency Medical Condition when outside of the PACE CNY Service Area or when you have received emergency services from a non-PACE CNY provider. By calling PACE CNY we can provide the emergency room and/or hospital with critical information regarding your health care needs. PACE CNY will make discharge arrangements and coordinate any other necessary health care services during and immediately following your emergency room visit and/or hospitalization. Please call PACE CNY at the number located on your membership card (315 452-5800) as soon as reasonably possible.

PACE CNY on-call staff is available 24 hours a day at (315) 452-5800 or outside of the local area 1-888-728-7223 to address any participant questions about accessing emergency services and to respond to requests for authorization of urgently needed services or post-stabilization care services following emergency services.

Following a medical emergency, PACE CNY will also pay for care you need before your condition is stable enough to return to the care of the PACE CNY team. This is **Post Stabilization Care** and will be covered as long asPACE CNY has been notified of the situation and has given prior authorization for service provision from a non-PACE CNY provider. However, if PACE CNY does not respond to a request for approval within one hour, or cannot be contacted, the services will be covered. If your medical condition is stable enough for you to return to the PACE CNY Service Area, you will get follow up care from PACE CNY.

**B. Urgently Needed Services**

**Urgently Needed Services** are defined as those services that are provided to you when**:**

* + **You are absent from the PACE CNY service area; and**
  + **You believe that the care cannot wait until you return to the PACE CNY service area, but the condition does not put your life or function in danger.**

Urgently Needed Services may be required due to an unforeseen illness, injury or condition. Fevers, abdominal pain, nausea and vomiting, and difficulty urinating are examples of Urgently Needed Service situations.

PACE CNY will cover Urgently NeededServices when such services are necessary, immediately required, and PACE CNY has given prior authorization to receive the services*.*

In order to ensure unforeseen circumstances do not result in delays in needed care, PACE CNY must cover urgently needed services if it does not respond to a request for approval within one hour after being contacted, or if PACE CNY cannot be contacted for approval.

If Urgently Needed Services are required, please call PACE CNY 24 hours a day, seven days a week, and 365 days a year:

**Telephone: (315) 452-5800**

# OR

**Outside of the local area, Call Toll Free:**

**1-888-728-7223**

Request to speak to the clinic RN Monday through Friday 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. During off-hours or weekends or holidays, you will speak with the On-Call RN. Briefly describe your situation. The On-Call RN will contact the primary care provider, who will advise you what to do and make necessary arrangements for you to receive the care you need.

When you receive emergency, post stabilization or urgently needed out-of-network services, the doctor or hospital that provides the service should bill PACE CNY. If you mistakenly receive a bill, give it to PACE CNY.

**8. Services Received Outside the PACE CNY Service Area**

Before you leave the PACE CNY service area to go out of town, you must be sure to notify PACE CNY. We continue to be responsible for meeting your health care needs and arranging for necessary care and services while you are away. We will explain what to do if you become ill while away from PACE CNY

Covered health care services obtained out of the PACE CNY service area will not be automatically paid. Any services you receive, other than in an emergency situation as defined in Section 7A and Urgently needed services that are not promptly responded to as outlined in Section 7B, must be approved by PACE CNY, or PACE CNY will not be responsible for paying for the services. Note, as stated in Section 7B, PACE CNY must cover urgently needed services if it does not respond to a request for approval within one hour after being contacted, or if PACE CNY cannot be contacted for approval.

If you are out of the service area for more than 30 consecutive days, you will be involuntarily disenrolled from the PACE CNY program unless PACE CNY agrees to a longer absence due to extenuating circumstances. (Refer to Disenrollment, Section 12.)

**9. Exclusions and Limitations**

PACE CNY will not pay for services included in the following list of exclusions and/or limitations:

* Cosmetic surgery unless required for improved functioning of a malformed part of the body resulting from an accidental injury or for the reconstruction after mastectomy.
* Experimental medical, surgical, or other health procedures.
* Any services rendered outside of the United States except in certain limited exceptions.

**10. Eligibility**

You are eligible to enroll in PACE CNY if you are:

* At least 55 years of age;
* A resident of Onondaga County; and
* Eligible for nursing home level of care as certified by New York State, which includes needing more than 120 days of community based long term care services and
* Determined to be capable of safely residing in the community with PACE CNY support services at the time of enrollment.

**All** of these eligibility criteria must be met in order to enroll in PACE CNY. In addition, you must sign the attestation found at the end of this Enrollment Agreement and agree to abide by the conditions of PACE CNY as explained within.

**PACE CNY may choose not to enroll participants whose condition is such at the point of enrollment that their health and safety would be jeopardized by remaining in their home and community.**

Eligible individuals who are enrolled in a facility or any Home and Community Based Services Waiver program will not be accepted for enrollment until they have been disenrolled from the facility or the waiver program.

To know if you are eligible for PACE you need to have an assessment. There are two ways you can choose to have your assessment.

* **Direct Eligibility:** You can have PACE CNY complete your assessment, which will see if you are eligible to join our plan. If you select Direct Eligibility our Plan will conduct your assessment. We will let you know if you are eligible for PACE. If you are found eligible, we can work with you to join our Plan. All Direct Eligibility assessments will be reviewed by the New York Independent Assessor Program (NYIAP) to see if you can remain in the Plan. You should note that our Direct Eligibility assessment only applies towards enrollment into PACE CNY.

**OR**

* **New York Independent Assessor Program:** You can contact NYIAP to schedule an assessment. NYIAP is the state-contracted independent assessor that oversees and conducts assessments for individuals seeking personal care services, consumer directed personal assistance services, or Managed Long Term Care (MLTC), including PACE. If you choose to have a NYIAP assessment and you are found eligible for PACE enrollment, there will be no further review. If you are not eligible for PACE enrollment, the NYIAP assessment can also be used to see if you are eligible for other MLTC programs.

You will receive the PACE Direct Eligibility Disclosure Letter which you should review carefully prior to deciding between either PACE Direct Eligibility or New York Independent Assessor.

**11. Enrollment and Effective Dates of Coverage**

**Enrolling in PACE CNY is voluntary.** It is a three-step process: (A) Intake, (B) Assessment, (C) Enrollment.

A. **Intake** Usually “Intake” begins when you or someone on your behalf makes a call to PACE CNY. If it appears from this first conversation that you are potentially eligible, the intake specialist will visit you to explain our program and obtain further information about you. During this visit, you will learn:

• How the PACE CNY program works, the kinds of services we offer and the answers to any questions you may have about us;

• That if you enroll, you agree all of your health care services will be provided and/or coordinated by PACE CNY. Services will be approved by members of the care team;

• What your monthly premium or spend down, if any, will be (See Section 14).

If you are interested in continuing the intake process, the intake specialist will review with you and answer any questions you may have concerning the Enrollment Agreement and Provider Listing. You will be given a copy of each of these to keep for further reference. The intake specialist will set up a schedule for you to attend one of our PACE CNY centers at which time you can get to know us, and members of our team can carefully evaluate your specific health needs. Prior to your visit, you will be asked to sign a release to allow PACE CNY to obtain your medical and financial information and eligibility status for Medicare and Medicaid (if applicable).

**B.** **Assessment** Within approximately two weeks several team members will have met with you to evaluate your situation. These assessments will occur during your visit to the Day Center and a PACE CNY staff visit to your home. You and/or your family will be consulted by team members regarding the identification of your care needs and concerns. During this time, the team will meet to share their findings and ideas for your care. At this meeting, the team will decide whether you meet the criteria for admission into the program. The team also will establish your individual plan of care taking into account you and/or your family's communicated care concerns.

Because PACE CNY is committed to serving the elderly who need long-term care, we must determine that you are qualified for the level of care provided by PACE CNY, and that you can safely reside in the community with the assistance of PACE CNY. In the event that the PACE Team finds you are not qualified for this level of care or you would be unsafe, you will not be allowed to enroll in the PACE CNY program. If you are denied enrollment or are ineligible for enrollment, PACE CNY will provide written notification explaining the reason for denial and refer you to alternative services as appropriate. If you are a Medicaid recipient and are not in agreement with the denial of enrollment, Maximus acting as an agent of the State will review the case and advise you of your fair hearing rights. If you are a Medicare-only recipient and you are not in agreement with the denial of enrollment, you can file a complaint with the New York State Department of Health.

If you qualify for enrollment, a team member will set up an appointment to meet with you and your family to tell you what the team has recommended. If you found your visits to the center and your proposed individual plan of care satisfactory, and if the team agrees you are eligible, you will be invited to enroll in the program and a conference will be set up to finalize your enrollment.

**C.** **Enrollment** You and your family will meet with one or more team members to review and come to an agreement about your participation in PACE CNY. Before you sign the Enrollment Agreement, you will have an opportunity to discuss:

• The plan of care recommended by the interdisciplinary team

• Specifics about the PACE CNY center where you will receive most of your care

• Your monthly premium or Medicaid spend down, if any

• The exclusive care feature of PACE CNY

PACE CNY, Medicare, and Medicaid will not pay for any care not authorized and received through PACE CNY. (Exception: Approval is not required for Emergencies - See Section 7.)

• What to do if you are unhappy with the care you received at PACE CNY (see Member Grievance*/*Appeals Procedure, Section 15)

• The contents of the Enrollment Agreement

• A listing of providers which contract with PACE CNY to provide specific services (i.e. pharmacy, podiatry) and explanation of how access is provided to these services.

* A list of PACE CNY staff with whom you will have frequent contact, including an overview of how the interdisciplinary team works.

If and when you decide to join PACE CNY, we will ask that you sign the Enrollment Agreement. Upon signing you will receive:

• Emergency information to post listing what to do in case of an emergency

• A copy of your Initial Care Plan

At the time of your effective date of enrollment into PACE CNY you will receive:

• A PACE CNY Membership Card

• A copy of your signed Enrollment Agreement

• A list of PACE CNY telephone numbers, including emergency numbers, for you to post in your home by your telephone

The effective date of your enrollment will be the first day of the month following the date PACE CNY receives the signed Enrollment Agreement.

**Signing the Enrollment Agreement will trigger enrollment in the program on the specified date and will automatically disenroll you from all other health plans in which you may have been previously enrolled on that same date. Once you begin to receive services from PACE CNY and its contracted providers, you will no longer be able to receive services from other providers. The agreement remains in effect until the effective date of disenrollment (See Section 12).**

**If you have a union/employer group health plan, enrollment into PACE CNY may result in disenrollment from your union/employer group health plan.**

**Please note that you cannot enroll in PACE CNY at a Social Security Office.**

**12. Termination of Benefits or Disenrollment**

Your benefits under PACE CNY can be stopped if you choose to disenroll from PACE CNY (“voluntarily”) or if you no longer meet the conditions of enrollment (“involuntarily”). Both types of termination require notification by either party.

You are required to continue to use PACE CNY services and to make any payment of premiums, if applicable, until termination of benefits becomes effective. PACE CNY will continue to provide all necessary services until the effective date of disenrollment. This allows us adequate time to reestablish you in the Medicaid and/or Medicare systems as appropriate.

Pace CNY will provide you with information on the consequences of subsequent enrollment in other optional Medicare or Medicaid programs following disenrollment from PACE. Please note that you cannot disenroll from PACE CNY at a Social Security Office.

**Voluntary Disenrollment**:

You may choose to disenroll from PACE CNY at any time for any reason. If you want to disenroll, please let a PACE CNY staff member know. Your effective date of disenrollment will be coordinated between Medicare and/or Medicaid depending upon your eligibility. You may discuss the timing of your disenrollment with your interdisciplinary team to ensure that your coverage is not interrupted.

You cannot be put back on another Medicare and/or Medicaid plan until your disenrollment is effective. PACE CNY will be responsible for coordinating your Medicare and /or Medicaid benefits through the end of the month in which you disenroll. During this disenrollment period, PACE CNY will continue to provide your authorized services. You must pay any monthly charge until the disenrollment is complete. Your voluntary disenrollment will be effective on the first day of the month following the date we receive your notice that you wish to disenroll.

If you choose to disenroll, PACE CNY will work with you to make referrals to appropriate medical providers in your community, and we will make medical records available in a timely manner. If applicable, we will work with Medicaid to help you transition to an appropriate Managed Long Term Care Plan.

Electing enrollment in any other Medicare or Medicaid prepayment plan or optional benefit, including hospice benefit or Part D plan, after enrolling as a PACE CNY participant is considered voluntary disenrollment from PACE CNY. Additionally, if you are not eligible for Medicare when you enroll in PACE CNY and become eligible after enrolling, you will be voluntarily disenrolled if you elect to obtain your Medicare coverage other than from PACE CNY.

**Involuntary Disenrollment**:

PACE CNY can terminate your benefits through written notification to you if:

* You fail to pay or fail to make satisfactory arrangements to pay any premium you owe PACE CNY, any applicable Medicaid spenddown liability, or any amount due under the post-eligibility treatment of income process, after the 30-day grace period;
* You move out of the PACE CNY service area or you are out of the service area for more than 30 consecutive days unless PACE CNY agrees to a longer absence due to extenuating circumstances;
* You engage in disruptive or threatening behavior, meaning your behavior is jeopardizing your health or safety or that of others, or you are a person with decision-making capacity who consistently does not comply with your individual plan of care or the terms of the Enrollment Agreement;
* You have a family member or caregiver whose behavior is jeopardizing your health or safety or that of others;
* During annual recertification it is determined you no longer require nursing facility level of care and you are not deemed eligible;
* PACE CNY is unable to offer health care services due to loss of licenses enabling it to offer health care, or PACE CNY loses its contracts with necessary outside providers,
* PACE CNY’s contract with the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) and the NYS Medicaid Agency is not renewed or is terminated.

PACE CNY will make every effort to work with you to resolve any issues that potentially could lead to involuntary disenrollment. If you are involuntarily disenrolled, the effective date of your disenrollment would be the first day of the next month that begins 30 days after the day PACE CNY sends you notice of involuntary disenrollment.

Involuntary Disenrollment will not be processed without approval by NY Medicaid Choice. Medicaid beneficiaries will be offered Fair Hearing Rights.

**13. Renewal Provisions**

If you choose to leave PACE CNY (“disenroll voluntarily”) you may be reinstated in PACE CNY. Reinstatement would depend on whether or not you still meet the eligibility requirements when you reapply for enrollment. If you are notified that you will be involuntarily disenrolled because you failed to pay the monthly payment, you can remain enrolled with no break in coverage simply by paying the payment before the effective date of disenrollment.

**14. \*Monthly Payments**

*If you are eligible for:*

* **MEDICARE AND MEDICAID or MEDICAID ONLY**

If you are eligible for both Medicare and Medicaid, or Medicaid only, you will make no monthly premium payment to PACE CNY and you will continue to receive all PACE services, including prescription drugs. Note: If you are responsible to pay a spend down to be eligible for Medicaid, you will need to pay this spend down monthly to PACE CNY.

Those individuals applying for Medicaid who are determined to be ineligible will be responsible for paying applicable retroactive premiums as shown below.

* **MEDICARE ONLY**

If you have Medicare and are not eligible for Medicaid, then you will pay a monthly premium to PACE CNY. Your monthly premium of $\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ starts on \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ (date). Because this premium does not include the cost of Medicare prescription drug coverage, you will be responsible for an additional monthly premium for Medicare prescription drug coverage in the amount of $\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_. You may pay both premiums together or you may contact your social worker for additional payment options.

* **PRIVATE PAY (Neither Medicare or Medicaid)**

If you are not eligible for Medicare or Medicaid, you will pay a monthly premium to PACE CNY in the amount of $\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_. Because this premium does not include the cost of prescription drugs, you will be responsible for an additional premium for prescription drug coverage in the amount of $\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_. You may pay both premiums together or you may contact your social worker for additional payment options.

If you are eligible for Medicaid and you are admitted to a nursing home, like other nursing home residents eligible for Medicaid, you may be responsible to pay PACE CNY the Net Adjusted Monthly Income (NAMI) as determined by New York State. If you are currently paying a spend down, this would be in place of the spend down.

As a PACE CNY enrollee, you will continue to be responsible for paying the monthly Medicare Part B premium to the Social Security Administration (SSA) to maintain your Medicare eligibility.

If you are not currently eligible for Medicare and become eligible at any time after enrollment in PACE CNY you must obtain Medicare coverage (Parts A and/or B, and Part D) and receive all Medicare-covered services from PACE CNY or voluntarily disenroll from the program.

Monthly payments to PACE CNY will not change due to changes in your health. However, if your eligibility for Medicare, Medicaid or Medicaid’s spend down program changes while you are a PACE CNY participant, your monthly payment will be adjusted in accordance with that change.

For participants not eligible for Medicaid, PACE CNY sets its monthly premium on an annual basis, and will provide you with 30 days' notice of any change to this premium. Any change will be effective on the date indicated in the notice, unless you choose to disenroll.

**The monthly premium or spend down is not pro-rated and is not refundable.**

PACE CNY reserves the right to terminate this Agreement for nonpayment as noted in Section 12. A written notice of termination will be provided.

**Prescription Drug Coverage Late Enrollment Penalty**

Please be aware that if you are eligible for Medicare prescription drug coverage and are enrolling in PACE CNY after going without Medicare prescription drug coverage or coverage that was at least as good as Medicare drug coverage for 63 or more consecutive days, you may have to pay a higher monthly amount for Medicare prescription drug coverage. You can contact your PACE CNY social worker for more information about whether this applies to you.

**Instructions for Making Payments to PACE CNY**

If you have to pay a monthly charge to PACE CNY, you must pay the money by the first day of the month after you sign the Enrollment Agreement. The monthly charge then has to be paid on the first day of every month.

Payment can be made by check or money order to:

**Attention: Accounting Manager**

**PACE CNY**

**100 Malta Lane**

**North Syracuse NY 13212**

\* Upon signing a PACE CNY Enrollment Agreement, you will be provided with a listing of current PACE CNY and Medicare Prescription Drug premiums.

**15. Participant Grievance and Appeals Procedures**

PACE CNY will make every effort to address any concerns you may have in a prompt and courteous manner. Your concerns will be kept confidential and will in no way adversely affect your care or services. We will address your concerns immediately and, we hope, to your satisfaction so you do not feel a need to make a formal grievance or appeal; but, of course, you are entitled to do so at any time.

You have the right to voice a grievance or use the appeals process without any fear of reprisal, interference, coercion or discrimination by PACE CNY staff. You can be assured your grievance/appeal will be confidentially handled. PACE CNY will not take your services away because you file a grievance and/or appeal, and will continue to provide you with all your required services during the grievance and/or appeal process.

If you do not speak English, or are hearing or visually impaired, assistance will be provided to you to facilitate the grievance and/or appeals process.

1. **Grievance Process**

**A. To make a formal grievance:**

Definition: A grievance is defined as a complaint, either written or oral, expressing dissatisfaction with service delivery or the quality of care furnished.

This process will be reviewed with you upon enrollment, at least annually thereafter, and whenever you file a grievance. To file a grievance, you can discuss your concern with a staff member or PACE CNY contracted provider of your choice. Give complete information so appropriate staff can respond to and resolve your grievance in a timely manner. You may designate a representative to file a grievance on your behalf.

PACE CNY staff can be reached by calling:

**(315) 452-5800**

**8:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m., Monday through Friday**

**OR**

**Outside of the local area, call toll free:**

**1-888-728-7223**

If these times are not convenient, on-call staff can be reached by calling the same numbers after hours including holidays and weekends.

* You may also file a grievance by writing to us at the following address:

**Attn: Executive Director**

**PACE CNY**

**100 Malta Lane**

**North Syracuse NY 13212**

##### B. Documenting Your Grievance

The staff member who receives your grievance will discuss with you and provide you with written documentation of it, along with the specific steps, including timeframes for response that will be taken to resolve your grievance. An investigation will be coordinated on your behalf. Grievances will be reviewed by personnel who are not involved in the incident in question. When you file a grievance, you should include the following information:

Date grievance is made

Your name

Address and phone number

Nature of grievance

**C. Responding to and Resolving your Grievance in a Timely Manner**

We will review the grievance and provide a written response to your grievances within 30 calendar days of receipt of the grievance. Our response will include a description of the grievance investigation findings and the resolution we have proposed.

If you are unhappy with the proposed resolution, you may ask for your grievance to be looked at again. The PACE CNY Executive Director must hear from you within 30 calendar days of the decision. You can use the address or telephone number listed on the previous page. The Executive Director will discuss your grievance with you, and work with you to come to an acceptable resolution within 30 calendar days of the request for a second review.

**D. Submitting Concerns to the NYS Department of Health**

You can contact the New York State Department of Health at any time to voice a complaint by writing to:

NYS Department of Health

One Commerce Plaza

99 Washington Avenue Room 1621

Albany, New York, 12210

OR you may call the New York State Hotline: 1-866-712-7197

**II. Appeals Process**

Definition: An appeal is defined as a participant's action taken with respect to PACE CNY for non-coverage of or non-payment for a service, including denials, reductions, or termination of services.

**A. Internal (PACE CNY) Appeal Process:**

This process will be reviewed with you upon enrollment, at least annually thereafter and whenever the team denies a request for services or payment or when the team does not respond to your request for an assessment.

If you wish to appeal a decision, you must notify PACE CNY within 45 calendar days of the date of the denial letter.

How to File an Appeal:

**B.** You can discuss your wish to appeal with a staff member or contracted provider of your choice. Give complete information so appropriate staff can initiate the appeal process in a timely manner. You may designate a representative to file an appeal on your behalf.

* PACE CNY staff can be reached by calling:

**(315) 452-5800**

**8:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m., Monday through Friday**

**OR**

**Outside of the local area, call toll free:**

**1-888-728-7223**

If these times are not convenient, on-call staff can be reached by calling the same numbers after hours including holidays and weekends.

* You may also file an appeal by writing to:

**Attn: Executive Director**

**PACE CNY**

**100 Malta Lane**

**North Syracuse NY 13212**

* We may not terminate or reduce disputed services while an appeal is pending if you request that these services be continued, with the understanding that you may be held liable for the cost of those services if the appeal is not resolved in your favor.

Documenting an Appeal:

* You will have the opportunity to present information to support your appeal in person as well as in writing.
* All information will be documented, filed and forwarded to an impartial third-party reviewer or committee of the governing authority of PACE CNY. The third party reviewer or committee making the decision about the appeal will be registered health professionals who are appropriately credentialed in the field(s) or discipline(s) related to the appeal, who were not involved in the original action, and who do not have a stake in the outcome of the appeal.

Expedited Appeal Process:

* In situations in which you believe that if a service is not furnished, your life, health, or ability to regain or maintain maximum function could be jeopardized, the appeals process will be expedited if you inform us of this.
* A decision will be reached on an expedited appeal as quickly as your health condition requires, but no later than 72 hours after the appeal is received. The 72-hour time frame may be extended by up to 14 calendar days if you request the extension or if PACE CNY justifies to the New York State Department of Health the need for additional information and how the delay is in your interest.

Responding to an Appeal:

* A decision about an appeal will be made as quickly as your health condition requires, but no later than 30 calendar days after receipt of the appeal.
* If the decision is fully in your favor, we will provide the disputed service as quickly as your health condition requires.
* If the decision is not fully in your favor, the Executive Director will send you and your designated representative a copy of the report describing the specific reason(s) for the denial, why the service would not improve or maintain your overall health, your right to appeal the decision, and your external appeal rights.

**C. External Appeal Options – State and Federal:**

Medicaid participants have the right to request a State Fair Hearing if they have completed the PACE CNY appeal process and are still not satisfied with the decision. The participant has no less than 90 calendar days and no more than 120 calendar days from the notice of resolution to request a State Fair Hearing. We will assist you in accessing your State Fair Hearing rights. State Fair Hearings are conducted by the New York State Office of Hearing and Appeals.

* To call for a Fair Hearing:

**1-800-432-3334**

* To write for a Fair Hearing:

**Fair Hearing Section**

**NYS Office of Temporary and Disability Assistance**

**Fair Hearings**

**P.O. Box 22023**

**Albany, NY 12201-2023**

If you are a Medicare participant and have completed the PACE CNY Internal Appeal Process and are still not satisfied with the decision, you may choose to appeal to the Medicare independent review entity (IRE). A written request for reconsideration must be filed with the IRE within 60 calendar days from the date of the decision by the PACE CNY third party reviewer. PACE CNY staff will assist you in accessing the Medicare appeal process.

If you have both Medicaid and Medicare coverage, we will assist you in choosing which agency to appeal to and accessing the chosen agency. Both agencies cannot review the appeal.

**16. Participant’s Bill of Rights and Responsibilities**

(a) ***Respect and nondiscrimination.*** Each participant has the right to considerate, respectful care from all PACE employees and contractors at all times and under all circumstances. Each participant has the right not to be discriminated against in the delivery of required PACE services based on race, ethnicity, national origin, religion, sex, age, sexual orientation, mental or physical disability, or source of payment. Specifically, each participant has the right to the following:

(1) To receive comprehensive health care in a safe and clean environment and in an accessible manner.

(2) To be treated with dignity and respect, be afforded privacy and confidentiality in all aspects care, and be provided humane care.

(3) Not to be required to perform services for PACE CNY.

(4) To have reasonable access to a telephone.

(5) To be free from harm, including physical or mental abuse, neglect, corporal punishment, involuntary seclusion, excessive medication, and any physical or chemical restraint imposed for purposes of discipline or convenience and not required to treat the participant's medical symptoms.

(6) To be encouraged and assisted to exercise rights as a participant, including the Medicare and Medicaid appeals processes as well as civil and other legal rights.

(7) To be encouraged and assisted to recommend changes in policies and services to PACE staff.

(b) ***Information disclosure.*** Each PACE participant has the right to receive accurate, easily understood information and to receive assistance in making informed health care decisions. Specifically, each participant has the following rights:

(1) To be fully informed in writing of the services available from PACE CNY, including identification of all services that are delivered through contracts, rather than furnished directly by PACE CNY at the following times:

(i) Prior to and upon enrollment in PACE CNY.

(ii) At the time a participant's needs necessitate the disclosure and delivery of such information in order to allow the participant to make an informed choice.

(2) To have the enrollment agreement, described in [§ 460.154](https://www.ecfr.gov/current/title-42/section-460.154), fully explained in a manner understood by the participant.

(3) To examine, or upon reasonable request, to be helped to examine the results of the most recent review of PACE CNY conducted by CMS or the State administering agency and any plan of correction in effect.

(4) To contact 1–800–MEDICARE for information and assistance, including to make a complaint related to the quality of care or the delivery of a service.

(c) ***Choice of providers.*** Each participant has the right to a choice of health care providers, within PACE CNY’s network, that is sufficient to ensure access to appropriate high-quality health care. Specifically, each participant has the right to the following:

(1) To choose his or her primary care physician and specialists from within the PACE network.

(2) To request that a qualified specialist for women's health services furnish routine or preventive women's health services.

(3) To have reasonable and timely access to specialists as indicated by the participant's health condition and consistent with current clinical practice guidelines.

(4) To receive necessary care in all care settings, up to and including placement in a long-term care facility when PACE CNY can no longer provide the services necessary to maintain the participant safely in the community.

(5) To disenroll from the program at any time and have such disenrollment be effective the first day of the month following the date PACE CNY receives the participant's notice of voluntary disenrollment as set forth in [§ 460.162(a)](https://www.ecfr.gov/current/title-42/section-460.162#p-460.162(a)).

(d) ***Access to emergency services.*** Each participant has the right to access emergency health care services when and where the need arises without prior authorization by the PACE CNY interdisciplinary team.

(e) ***Participation in treatment decisions.*** Each participant has the right to participate fully in all decisions related to his or her treatment. A participant who is unable to participate fully in treatment decisions has the right to designate a representative. Specifically, each participant has the following rights:

(1) To have all treatment options explained in a culturally competent manner and to make health care decisions, including the right to refuse treatment, and be informed of the consequences of the decisions.

(2) To have PACE CNY explain advance directives and to establish them, if the participant so desires, in accordance with [§§ 489.100](https://www.ecfr.gov/current/title-42/section-489.100) and [489.102 of this chapter](https://www.ecfr.gov/current/title-42/section-489.102).

(3) To be fully informed of his or her health and functional status by the interdisciplinary team.

(4) To participate in the development and implementation of the plan of care.

(5) To request a reassessment by the interdisciplinary team.

(6) To be given reasonable advance notice, in writing, of any transfer to another treatment setting and the justification for the transfer (that is, due to medical reasons or for the participant's welfare, or that of other participants). PACE CNY must document the justification in the participant's medical record.

(f) ***Confidentiality of health information.*** Each participant has the right to communicate with health care providers in confidence and to have the confidentiality of his or her individually identifiable health care information protected. Each participant also has the right to review and copy his or her own medical records and request amendments to those records. Specifically, each participant has the following rights:

(1) To be assured of confidential treatment of all information contained in the health record, including information contained in an automated data bank.

(2) To be assured that his or her written consent will be obtained for the release of information to persons not otherwise authorized under law to receive it.

(3) To provide written consent that limits the degree of information and the persons to whom information may be given.

(g) ***Complaints and appeals.*** Each participant has the right to a fair and efficient process for resolving differences with PACE CNY, including a rigorous system for internal review by the organization and an independent system of external review. Specifically, each participant has the following rights:

(1) To be encouraged and assisted to voice complaints to PACE staff and outside representatives of his or her choice, free of any restraint, interference, coercion, discrimination, or reprisal by the PACE staff.

(2) To appeal any treatment decision of PACE CNY, its employees, or contractors through the process described in [§ 460.122](https://www.ecfr.gov/current/title-42/section-460.122).

## Participant Responsibilities

*We also believe that you and your caregiver play crucial roles in the delivery of your care. To assure that you remain as healthy and independent as possible, please establish an open line of communication with those participating in your care and be accountable to the following responsibilities:*

*You have the responsibility to*:

* + - Cooperate with the interdisciplinary team in implementing your care plan.
    - Accept the consequences of refusing any treatment recommended by the interdisciplinary team.
    - Provide the interdisciplinary team with a complete and accurate medical history.
    - Use only those services authorized by PACE CNY.
    - Take all prescribed medications as directed and to not provide your medications to anyone else.
    - Call the PACE CNY physician for direction in the case of an urgent situation.
    - Notify PACE CNY within 48 hours or as soon as reasonably possible if you require emergency services out of the service area.
    - Notify PACE CNY when you wish to initiate the disenrollment process.
    - Pay required monthly fees as appropriate.
    - Treat our staff with respect and consideration.
    - Not to ask staff to perform tasks that they are prohibited from doing by PACE or agency regulations.
    - Voice any dissatisfaction you may have with your care.
    - Notify PACE CNY when you will not be home to receive scheduled services.
    - Notify PACE CNY if you move, or if you will be outside of the service area.
    - Keep medical appointments that have been made on your behalf.

**17. Electronic Notice Option**

PACE CNY can send you notices about services requested and/or receiving, service authorizations, plan appeals, complaints and complaint appeals electronically, instead of by phone or mail.

We can send you these notices to you by email. Internet and/or data rates may apply.

If you want to get these notices electronically, you must ask us. To ask for electronic notices contact us by phone, online, fax, or mail:

Phone……………………………………………….……….. 315-452-5800

Phone (For outside the Onondaga County Service Area)……... 1-888-728-7223

Online………………………………………….…………….. www.pacecny.org

Fax……………………………………….………..…………. 315-459-7113

Mail………………………………………………...........…… PACE CNY

100 Malta Lane

N. Syracuse, NY 13212

When you contact us, you must:

* Tell us how you want to get notices that are normally sent by mail,
* Tell us how you want to get notices that are normally made by phone call, and
* Give us your contact information (mobile phone number, email address, fax number, etc.).

PACE CNY will let you know by mail that you have asked to get notices electronically.

**18. Definitions**

**Agreement** means the Enrollment Agreement between you and PACE CNY, which establishes the terms and conditions and describes the benefits available to you. This contract remains in effect until disenrollment and/or termination take place.

**Benefits and Coverage or Covered Services** means health and health-related services we provide you through this contract. These services take the place of the benefits for these services which you would otherwise receive through Medicare and/or Medicaid. This is made possible through a special arrangement between PACE CNY, New York State Department of Health, and the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS)*.*  To receive any benefits under this contract, you must meet the conditions described herein.

**Care Plan** or **Plan of Care** means the necessary services and items approved for you by your Team. This comprehensive plan of care will be documented in your medical record. It will be developed, reviewed and reevaluated by you and the interdisciplinary team on at least a semiannual basis.

**Eligible for nursing home care** means that your health status, as evaluated by the PACE CNY team and meets the State of New York’s criteria for placement in a nursing home. Although you must be eligible for nursing home care to be accepted as a participant in PACE CNY, you can remain a participant if your health improves. However, upon annual reassessment, if you do not meet the criteria for placement in a nursing home, you will be disenrolled from the PACE CNY program. An exception to this rule would be made if you would reasonably be expected to meet the criteria for nursing home placement within the next six months in the absence of the PACE CNY program. PACE CNY goal is to help you remain in the community as long as it is medically and socially feasible, even if you are eligible for nursing home care.

**Exclusions or Limitations** mean any service or benefit that is not included in this contract. For example, non-emergency services received without authorization by the PACE CNY Interdisciplinary Team are excluded from coverage. You would have to pay for any such unauthorized services.

**Health services** means services such as medical care, diagnostic tests, medical equipment, appliances, drugs, prosthetic and orthopedic devices, nutritional counseling, nursing, social services, therapies, dentistry, optometry, podiatry, and audiology. Health services are provided and/or coordinated by the PACE CNY interdisciplinary team.

**Health-related services** mean those services that support the provision of health services and help you maintain your independence. Such services include personal care, homemaker/chore attendant, recreational therapy, escort, translation, transportation, home-delivered meals, financial management, and assistance with housing problems.

**Hospital services** mean those services, which are generally and customarily provided by acute general hospitals.

**PACE CNY** is a non-profit organization providing health and health-related care on a pre-paid basis to elder persons residing in the service area who are eligible for nursing home care. The words “we”, “our”, “us” also refer to PACE CNY.

**PACE CNY contracted provider** means a health facility, health care professional or agency which has a contract with PACE CNY to provide health and health-related services to PACE CNY participants.

**PACE CNY physician** means a physician who is either employed by PACE CNY or has an agreement with PACE CNY to provide medical services.

**Interdisciplinary team or Team** means PACE CNY professional team consisting of the primary care provider, registered nurse, social worker, physical therapist, occupational therapist, recreational therapist or activity coordinator, dietitian, day center manager, home care coordinator, personal care attendants and drivers or their representatives. They will assess your medical, functional and psychosocial status, develop a written plan of care, which identifies the services needed, and coordinate your24-hour care delivery. Many of the services are provided and monitored by this team. The interdisciplinary team must authorize all covered services you receive. The team will do periodic reassessment of your needs and changes in the written plan of care may occur.

**Nursing Home** means a facility licensed as a residential health care facility by the New York State Department of Health.

**Participant** means a person who meets PACE CNY eligibility criteria and voluntarily signs a contract with PACE CNY. The words “you”, “your”, “yours”, “enrollee” refer to a participant. You are a participant from the effective date of your enrollment until the effective date of your disenrollment.

**Payment** means the amount you must pay each month, in advance to PACE CNY, based upon your eligibility for Medicare and Medicaid, to receive benefits under this contract.

**Premium** means the amount you must pay each month, in advance to PACE CNY to receive benefits under this contract. If you are Medicaid eligible, you will have no monthly premium, though if applicable, your monthly Medicaid “spend down” or “surplus” or “cost share” must be paid to PACE CNY.

**Service area** shall mean Onondaga County, New York State.

**Spend down** also known as "surplus" or "cost share" means the excess income that an individual must pay to PACE CNY as determined by the local Department of Social Services to qualify for Medicaid



Enrollment Agreement

###### Name: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ Date of Birth: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Last First MI

###### Address: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

###### Sex: \_\_\_\_\_F \_\_\_\_\_M

Medicaid #: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Medicare #: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ Part A \_\_\_\_ Part B\_\_\_\_ Part A & B \_\_\_\_\_

###### Name of Primary Caregiver: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ Relationship to Pt: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Last First MI

###### Address: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

###### Telephone #: (Day) \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ (Night): \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Additional Health Insurance Coverage Information, if applicable: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

**------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------**

I have received, read, and understand the PACE CNY Enrollment Agreement and have been given the opportunity to ask questions. All my questions have been answered to my satisfaction. I agree to participate in PACE CNY according to the terms and conditions of this Agreement. As a participant, I agree to receive all covered health services and health-related services from PACE CNY and their network of providers.

I have read and understand the conditions for enrollment and disenrollment as explained to me and family members, as applicable and as described in the Enrollment Agreement. I understand that as an enrollee of PACE CNY, I will receive all of my Medicare and Medicaid benefits (as applicable) through PACE CNY.

I understand that my enrollment in PACE CNY will begin on \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_.

I have been informed of my rights and responsibilities as stated in the Enrollment Agreement, including my right to appoint a Health Care Proxy and to document any Advanced Directives regarding my health care. I understand that PACE CNY staff will assist me in this area if I need help.

I will allow PACE CNY to assist with my Medicaid certification and recertification, if applicable. I authorize the disclosure and exchange of information between the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (“CMS”), its agents, the state Medicaid agency and providers.

I understand and accept my financial responsibility as outlined in the Enrollment Agreement and have been provided a copy of the most current monthly premiums.

**Important Notice: The benefits under this Agreement are made possible through a special agreement that PACE CNY, a program of Loretto, has with Medicare (CMS) and Medicaid (the New York State Department of Health); such Agreement is subject to renewal on a periodic basis and, if the Agreement is not renewed, this program will be terminated.**

**When you sign this agreement, you are agreeing to accept benefits provided and/or approved by PACE CNY in place of the usual Medicare and Medicaid fee-for-service benefits. Enrollment in this program results in disenrollment from any other Medicare or Medicaid prepayment plan or optional benefit. Electing enrollment in any other Medicare or Medicaid prepayment plan or optional benefit, including the hospice benefit, after enrolling in this program is considered a voluntary disenrollment from PACE. If you do not have Medicare when you enroll in PACE CNY and become eligible after enrollment, you will be disenrolled from PACE if you elect to obtain your Medicare coverage other than from PACE CNY. If you have a union/employer group health plan, enrollment into PACE CNY may result in disenrollment from your employer group health plan.**

**Please examine this Enrollment Agreement carefully. If you are not interested in enrolling in our program, you may return the Agreement to us without signing.**

**By signing this Agreement I acknowledge and understand the requirement that PACE CNY must be my sole service provider.**

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Print Participant’s Signature of Participant Date

Or Legal Guardian’s Name or Legal Guardian

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Print Witness’s Name Signature of Witness Date

PACE CNY has assessed the above participant and has agreed to enroll him/her in the PACE CNY program effective as of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_.

Date

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Print PACE CNY Signature of PACE CNY Date

Staff Member Name Staff Member

cc: Onondaga County Long Term Care Resource Center (315) 435-5600

(315) 435-5623 (Fax #)